
March 29, 2024 

TO THE HONORABLE MEMBERS OF THE SENATE: 

I am vetoing Senate Bill 216 in its entirety.  

This bill would allow all-terrain and utility terrain vehicles to be equipped with whip lights that 
emit any color in a fixed display.    

I am vetoing this bill in its entirety because I object to allowing all-terrain vehicles and utility 
terrain vehicles to utilize lights and light patterns that could be ambiguous.  First, whip lights 
could be confused for lights emitted by law enforcement or emergency vehicles.  Law 
enforcement vehicles frequently use non-flashing red and blue lights, and this bill would allow all-
terrain vehicle and utility terrain vehicle operators to do the same.  Second, because whip lights are 
visible from any direction, the bill would allow for nonstandard lighting configurations such as 
red lights from the front of a vehicle or white lights from the rear of a vehicle.  Such 
nonstandard lighting configurations could make it difficult to ascertain the direction of travel of an 
all-terrain vehicle or utility terrain vehicle, increasing the risk of collisions.  

Respectfully submitted, 

Tony Evers 
Governor 
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